CITY COUNCIL

TUESDAY 12 SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Farmer), Councillors Aldersey, Allison, Bainbridge, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Bowman (S), Mrs Bradley, Collier, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Mrs Geddes, Mrs Glendinning, Glover, Hendry, Hodgson, Im Thurn, Jefferson, Knapton, Lishman, Mrs Mallinson, Ms Martlew, McDevitt, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, Reardon, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Tootle, Tweedie, Warwick, Wilson, Weber, Weedall and Wilson

C.147/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Atkinson, Dodd, Mrs Fisher, Graham, Mrs Luckley, Stockdale and Toole.

C.148/06
MINUTES

RESOLVED – The Minutes of the meetings of the City Council held on 18 July and 15 August 2006 were received and signed by the Mayor as a true record of the meetings of the City Council.

C.149/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the Item of Business relating to the recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel.  She indicated that her interest was as Chairman of the Council’s Audit Committee.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson also declared a personal interest in respect of items affecting the Carlisle Housing Association.  She indicated that her interest was as a Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson also declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Cumbria County Council.  She stated that her interest was as a Member of the Cumbria County Council.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson also declared an interest in any matters relating to North Cumbria Hospital Trust.

She stated that her interest was as a Member of the North Cumbria Hospital Trust.

Councillor Ms Quilter declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Items of Business under Questions by Members Item 9(1) question relating to Trees, 9(4) question relating to social housing for rent and under the Item of Business 17(2), Notice of Motion relating to footpaths and 17(3) Notice of Motion relating to housing supply and Item of Business 18(1) Partnership Approach to Homelessness Services.  She stated that her interest in respect of all of the above items was in relation to her employment.

Councillors Bainbridge, Jefferson and Mitchelson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Minute EX.155/06 and COS.80/06 Food Service Plan.  They stated that their interest related to their ownership/use of premises which would be subject to food safety inspections.

Councillor Bainbridge declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the Notice of Motion 17(1) Sale Signs.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of his employment.

Councillor Allison declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the Notice of Motion relating to Housing Supply.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his involvement in a project for Affordable Housing with the Eden Housing Association.

Councillor Mrs Bowman and Councillor C Bowman declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in Minute EX.175/06 regarding Discretionary Rate Relief Applications. They stated their interest was in respect of a family member who worked for the Education Youth Service.

Councillor Mrs Prest declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Item of Business relating to the Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document and Sustainability Appraisal.  She stated that her husband was the Chairman of the County Development Control and Regulatory Committee.

Councillor Knapton declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in Minute COS.74/06 regarding Sure Start Partnership Agreement.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his daughter being a volunteer worker for Sure Start.

Councillor Mrs Geddes declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Minute EX.177/06 (Residents Petition) Lewis Court as her son lived in the area.

Councillor Collier declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in matters relating to the Cumbria County Council. He stated that he was a Member of the Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Tootle declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the Notice of Motion relating to Housing Supply.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment by a Social Landlord.  

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in matters relating to Carlisle Housing Association or Housing Supply.  He stated that his interest was as a Member of the CHA Board.

Councillor Glover declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in Minutes COS.74/06 Sure Start Partnership Agreement and Minute COS.77/06 Draft Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy.  He stated that his interest was as a Member of the Carlisle CVS Board and his employment by the Cumbria County Council Supporting People Team.

Councillor Glover also declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Item of Business 18(1) relating to Partnership Approach to Homelessness Services and Minute EX.179/06.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment by the Cumbria County Council’s Supporting People Team.

Councillor Hodgson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the announcement made by the Leader relating to the proposed closure of the Coroner’s Office in Carlisle.  He stated that his interest was as a Member of the County Council.

Councillor Knapton and Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the announcement made by the Leader relating to Kingmoor Park.  Councillor Knapton stated that his interest was as a Board Member of Kingmoor Park Properties and Councillor Mrs Mallinson stated that her husband was also a Board Member of Kingmoor Park Properties.

C.150/06
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(a) The Mayor

The Mayor thanked Members of the Council for their cards and best wishes which he had received following his recent operations.

(b) The Leader of the City Council

The Leader of the City Council informed Members that the City Council and the County Council had received notice that Kingmoor Properties wished to buy out the shares of both Councils in Kingmoor Park.  He informed Members that a report would be submitted to and considered by a forthcoming meeting of the Executive.

Further to Minute C.144/06(b) - Notice of Motion Coroner’s Office.  The Leader circulated a copy of a Minute Extract from the meeting of the County Council’s Cabinet on 5 September with regards to this matter.  He added that he had also received an invitation along with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to meet representatives from the County Council to discuss the matter.

(c) Members of the Executive

There were no announcements from other Members of the Executive.

(d)
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive

There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.151/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Ms Quilter having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Questions 1 and 4 left the meeting during consideration of those Items of Business.

C.152/06
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question from Councillor Aldersey.  Councillor Aldersey then read out the following question:-

(i)
Trees


“Would the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure acknowledge that there can be a problem for tenants caused by healthy trees, such as those outside 2 and 4 Mardale Road.


The trees take light from the properties, drop leaves all over the paths and garden, making the house and street footpaths slippery.


Attempts to have the trees pruned by the City Council and CHA have had no response save that an Officer confirmed that the trees were healthy.


Could the Portfolio Holder confirm that Carlisle City Council will act when residents have legitimate complaints?”

Councillor Bloxham responded to Councillor Aldersey’s question to the effect that one of the beauties of Carlisle was the tree lined avenues and whilst he had sympathies with people who suffered from problems with the trees the Council needed to act on the professional opinion of Officers and those trees should not be removed at the present time.  He added, however, that Officers would keep an eye on the situation and deal with the matter if the situation changed.

(ii)
Civic Centre Security

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question from Councillor Mrs Styth.


Councillor Mrs Styth asked the following question:-


“To ask the Council Leader that in view of the recent serious theft from the Civic Centre and the breach of security that this revealed what steps have been taken to review security and ensure proper safety for officers, staff, members and other users of the building?”

Councillor Mitchelson confirmed that there had been a review of security measures in the building following the recent theft.  The situation surrounding the theft had been unique to the tenant and the matter was now in the hands of the police.  He added that the Council had strengthened its security measures in respect of access to the Civic Centre over the last year by installing a number of fob entry points at exit and entrances to the building; installation of doors and reception arrangements.  He added that all staff and Members had a role to play in maintaining the security of the building.  An in depth review would be carried out by the Health and Safety Manager and the Facilities Manager and the Leader also referred to an e-mail which the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had sent to all Councillors and members of staff with regard to this matter.

Mrs Styth asked a supplementary question to the effect that whilst the problem had been unique to one of the tenants within the Civic Centre the thief had had to breach the City Council’s security measures to carry out the theft and that needed to be taken into account in any review that was carried out.

(iii) The Lonsdale

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question from Councillor Boaden:

Councillor Boaden then read out the following question:

“To ask the Council Leader to outline the detailed steps taken to implement the resolution on the Lonsdale building agreed at the Council meeting on 2 May 2006”.

Councillor Mitchelson responded to the effect that the first part of the resolution from the Council Meeting on 2 May related to consultation.  The Council had carried out a consultation with approximately 70 different groups with regards to the Lonsdale, and the Citizens Panel had also been consulted.  The responses were now being analysed and would be included in a report to be submitted to the Executive in October.

With regards to the protection of the building, there had been discussions between Officers and Empera Estates, to the effect that nothing would be done to the building until the planning application had been determined.  The planning application would not be determined until such time as the question of the listing of the building had been considered and resolved.  There had been no further assurances given by Empera Estates beyond that with regard to the future of the building.

Councillor Boaden asked a supplementary question regarding correspondence with Empera Estates.  A question had been asked at the meeting of the Council in July, and the Council had been informed that a letter had been sent to Empera Estates but no reply had been received but the matter would be followed up. It appears that whilst there had been discussions with Empera no letter had been sent and there was nothing documented.  He had written to the Leader asking for a copy of the letter and a reply, but had not received a copy.  Councillor Boaden suggested that if no letter had been sent to Empera then the Leader owed the Council an apology. 

Councillor Mitchelson confirmed to the Council that there had been correspondence between the Head of Planning Services and the agents of Empera Estates and a reply had been received via e-mail.

(iv)
Social Housing for Rent

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question from Councillor Aldersey.  Councillor Aldersey then read out the following question.


“I recognise that there are issues relating to CHA that are currently before the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.


However, I do have some concerns that the current CHA policy appears to demonstrate that the proportion of social housing for rent is to be reduced, with the emphasis on houses for sale, albeit at a discounted price.


The original transfer of the housing stock to CHA was on the basis that social housing would be protected.


Can the Portfolio Holder for Sustainable Communities confirm that there has been no change in this policy by the Council and CHA?”

Councillor Mrs Prest, the Portfolio Holder for Sustainable Communities reminded the Council of the terms of the transfer of stock to the Carlisle Housing Association and the aims of the Carlisle Housing Association which was to meet the housing needs in the city.

Councillor Aldersey asked a supplementary question as to whether the Portfolio Holder felt that the Carlisle Housing Association were abiding by the objectives of the Association as laid out in the rules of the Association as amended.  

Councillor Mrs Prest agreed to provide Councillor Aldersey with a written reply, and added that the Association were carrying out their own needs analysis and the Cumbria sub region was also carrying out an analysis on the housing needs in the Cumbria sub region for the next 10 – 20 years. 

C.153/06
EXECUTIVE

Councillor Mitchelson moved the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 31 July and 29 August 2006. 

Councillor Bloxham seconded the receipt and adoption of the above Minutes.

Members of the Council asked a number of questions of the Leader and Portfolio Holders on those Minutes, and it was

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 31 July and 29 August 2006 be received and adopted.

C.154/06
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS

Copies of reports from the following Portfolio Holders had been circulated prior to the meeting :

(i)
Leisure Culture and Heritage

(ii)
Learning and Development

(iii)
Finance and Performance

(iv)
Economic Development and Enterprise

(v)
Promoting Carlisle 

(vi)
Sustainable Communities

(vii)
Infrastructure and Environment

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on their reports, and it was

RESOLVED – (1)
That the reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

(2)
That Councillor Hendry provide Councillor Knapton with a written note of his question relating to the location of the headquarters of the Hadrians Wall Heritage Limited.  On receipt of the written question Councillor Knapton, Portfolio Holder for Leisure Culture and Heritage provide Councillor Hendry with a written answer.

(3)
That Councillor Mrs Geddes, Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development investigate further the training which is required for staff on 101 non emergency call centres and switchboards to screen out calls as appropriate.

(4) That the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance comments regarding the possible need to include the CNDR in the Council’s Risk Register be noted.

(5)
That subject to Councillor Tweedie submitting his question with regard to the impact of the CNDR on Air Quality in Burgh Road and Etterby in writing, Councillor Bloxham to provide a written reply.

C.155/06
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES AND CHAIRMAN’S 


REPORTS

(a)
Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee
The Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 6 July 2006 were moved and seconded.

Councillor Earp presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 6 July 2006 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(b)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community
Councillor Boaden moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 20 July 2006 be received and adopted.

Councillor Boaden also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 20 July 2006 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(c)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources
Councillor Stevenson moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 27 July 2006 be received and adopted.

Councillor Stevenson also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources held on 27 July 2006 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(d)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure
Councillor Allison moved the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 

13 July and 3 August 2006.

Councillor Allison also moved the Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 13 July and 3 August 2006 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

C.156/06
REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Regulatory Panel held on 

5 July and 9 August 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Regulatory Panel held on 5 July and 9 August 2006 be received and adopted.

C.157/06
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 12 and 14 July and 16 and 18 August 2006.

Councillor Parsons reminded Members of the Development Control Committee that as the meeting of the Development Control Committee to be held on 29 September 2006 clashed with a visit by the Earl of Wessex, she had agreed to change the timings of the meeting.  The meeting would now commence at 10.00 am and would adjourn for lunch at 1.00 pm.

Following the lunch the meeting would reconvene as soon as possible, but that was likely to be between 3.00 and 3.20 pm.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 12, 14 July and 16 and 18 August 2006 be received and adopted.

C.158/06
STANDARDS COMMITTEE

The Mayor moved the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Standards Committee held on 11 July 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Standards Committee held on 11 July 2006 be received and adopted.

C.159/06
AUDIT COMMITTEE

Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Audit Committee held on 17 July and 2 August 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Audit Committee held on 17 July and 2 August 2006 be received and adopted.

C.160/06
APPEALS PANEL

Councillor Mrs Rutherford moved the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 21 August 2006.

Councillor Mrs Rutherford informed Members that the Panel had met on the 

7 June and consideration of the matter at that meeting had been deferred until the 21 August when the Panel had reconvened.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 21 August 2006 be received and adopted.

C.161/06
NOTICE OF MOTION

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following Motion submitted on notice by Councillor Weber.

(i)
Sales Signs

“Carlisle City Council call upon the Executive to write to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government (Ruth Kelly) in regard to the large obtrusive and unsightly sales signs that appear in shop windows in all areas of the City Centre Conservation Area and beyond. 


The City Council calls for the Secretary of State to introduce a change in Planning Regulations that would restrict the size of such posters and put an end to this practice.”

The Motion was seconded.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mrs Prest seconded an amendment to the Motion of Councillor Weber as set out below.


“Carlisle City Council call upon the Executive to write to the Local Guild of Retailers, the Chamber of Commerce and the City Centre Management Group in regard to the large obtrusive sales signs that appear in shop windows in all areas of the City Centre Conservation Area and beyond.


The City Council ask the Executive to remind the above groups that there is already legislation that should be complied with in the form of the Town and Country Planning (Control of Advertisements) Regulation 1992 Class 5 which gives deemed consent.”

Following agreement between Councillor Bloxham, the mover of the amendment, and Councillor Weber, the mover of the Motion, a composite motion as set out below was submitted.


“Carlisle City Council calls upon the Executive to write to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government (Ruth Kelly) the Local Guild of Retailers, the Chamber of Commerce and the City Centre Management Group in regard to the large obtrusive and unsightly sales signs that appear in shop windows in all areas of the City Centre Conservation Area and beyond.


The City Council asks the Executive to remind the above groups that there is already legislation that should be complied with in the form of the Town and Country Planning (Control of Advertisements) Regulation 1992 Class 5 which gives deemed consent.


The City Council calls for the Secretary of State to introduce a change in Planning Regulations that would restrict the size of such posters and put an end to this practice.”

Following voting thereon the composite motion as set out above and as moved and seconded by Councillors Weber and Bloxham was AGREED

Declaration of Interest

Councillor Ms Quilter having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Motions (ii) and (iii) left the meeting during consideration of those items of business.

(ii)
Notice of Motion - Footpaths
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion, which had been submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden.


“The Council calls upon the Executive to arrange a joint meeting with the County Council Local Area Committee for Carlisle and Carlisle Housing Association to discuss ways forward in relation to the increasing problem caused by overgrown hedges and poor general maintenance on footpath and in cuts throughout the City.


There is a significant level of confusion in the community with regard to responsibility for tackling these issues.  


In view of our established key priority for Cleaner, Greener and Safer, we call upon the Council to take a lead role in establishing a proper partnership approach to solving these problems.”

The motion was seconded by Councillor Mrs Rutherford.

In accordance with Procedure Rule 13(i)(j) Councillor Boaden moved that the vote be put.

Following voting thereon the motion of Councillor Boaden as set out above was AGREED.

(iii)
Notice of Motion – Housing Supply
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden.


“The Council notes the ongoing review of property and land owned by the Council.


The Council also notes the problems caused by an inadequate supply of appropriate housing for all sections of the community in Carlisle.


In noting the difficulties caused for people by inadequate supply of housing, the Council calls upon the Executive to ensure that land is identified for the development of new-build social housing schemes and to ensure that more significant levels of affordable housing are achieved in development schemes.  


The Council requests the Executive to enter into discussion with, social housing landlords, developers and others to ensure that the Council takes proper responsibility for discharging its strategic role in respect of housing supply.


This should involve, where necessary, the Council in discharging its responsibility for the improvement of economic, social and environmental well-being of the area, giving consideration to making land available at less than market value.”

The Motion was seconded by Councillor Weber.

Councillor Allison moved and Councillor Aldersey seconded an amendment by deleting and amending wording so that the amended motion would read:


“The Council notes the ongoing review of property and land owned by the Council.


The Council also notes the problems caused by an inadequate supply of appropriate housing for all sections of the community in Carlisle.


In noting the difficulties caused for people by an inadequate supply of social and affordable housing, the Council request the Executive, to enter into discussion with social housing landlords, developers and others, to ensure that the Council takes its proper responsibility for discharging its strategic role in respect of housing supply in all sectors.


This should involve, where necessary, the Council in discharging its responsibility for the economic, social and environmental well-being of the area.


The subject of housing provision first be referred by the Executive, to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, with the recommendation that a Task and Finish Group be set up.  This would extend the scope of housing matters currently before Community Overview and Scrutiny.  It would examine and report back on all aspect relating to social, affordable and market houses.  If cross-cutting areas are identified, then this group could include representatives from the other two Overview and Scrutiny Committees, as well as contributions from the Housing Associations and Officers.  Councillors will then be better equipped to come to an informed decision on the extent of the Council’s involvement and, where this should be directed so as to be most effective.”

Following circulation of the amendment Councillor Boaden requested pursuant to Procedure Rule 13(i)(l) there should be an adjournment to enable the amendment to be considered.  

The Council then adjourned.

The Council returned and the meeting resumed at 9.05 pm.

Following substantial discussion on the amendment and voting thereon the amendment of Councillor Allison as set out above was agreed.  Following further voting the substantive motion of Councillor Allison as set out above was AGREED.

(iv)
Bulloughs
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion submitted on notice by Councillor Bainbridge.


“As the plans are announced by Hoopers, the new owners of Bulloughs, to phase out the trading name, this City Council would like to thanks Bulloughs’ staff, both past and present, for the positive contribution they have made to the local economy.


We hope that the Mayor, Council Leader and Portfolio Holder will take this opportunity to formally write on behalf of this Council to the Bulloughs family to express Carlisle’s appreciation for their commitment to quality in the retail sector and their 96 year long association with Carlisle.


May we also wish the new owners, Hoopers, well in their stewardship of the business”.

The motion was seconded and following voting thereon the motion of Councillor Bainbridge as set out above was AGREED.

C.162/06
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillors Ms Quilter and Councillor Glover having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in respect of the following item of business left the meeting during consideration of that item.

C.163/06
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO


THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK

(i)
EX.179/06 Partnership Approach to Homelessness Services
Pursuant to Minute EX.179/06 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive regarding the release of part of the Housing Investment Capital Grant as contained in report DS.78/06.

Councillor Mrs Prest moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the recommendation that the Council release part of the Housing Investment Capital Grant paid to the authority from the Regional Housing Board of £400,000 to be used to deliver the Homelessness Action Plan.

RESOLVED – That the City Council agree to release part of the Housing Investment Capital Grant paid to the Authority from the Regional Housing Board of £400,000 to be used to deliver the Homelessness Action Plan.

(ii)
EX.182/06 Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document and Sustainability Appraisal
Pursuant to Minute EX. 182/06 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive regarding the Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document.  A copy of report DS.59/06 containing the Supplementary Planning Document and Minute Extract was circulated.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded a recommendation from the Executive that the Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document and Sustainability Appraisal as set out in report DS.59/06 be approved by the City Council for release for joint public consultation during October to December 2006 with Cumbria County Council and relevant Cumbrian Local Planning Authorities.

That any area specific or other changes to the text that are sought by Carlisle City Council or the County Council or relevant Cumbrian Local Planning Authorities be recorded and considered alongside other representations following the public consultation.  The revised document will then be considered again by each authority prior to adoption.

Following voting thereon the motion of Councillor Bloxham as set out above was AGREED.

(iii)
EX.197/06 Energy Efficiency – Improving Council Buildings
Pursuant to Minute EX.197/06 consideration was given to a recommendation of the Executive regarding a Supplementary Capital Budget Bid to progress energy efficiency improvement of Council buildings.  A copy of Report CS.44/06 and Minute Extract was circulated.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the recommendation from the Executive. 

RESOLVED – That the City Council approve a Supplementary Capital Budget Bid of £62,000 in order to progress energy efficiency improvements to City Council buildings.

C.164/06
ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR SUBJECT REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute COS.93/06 and EX.187/06 consideration was given to a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee with regards to the Committee’s final report on the Subject Review of Anti-Social Behaviour.  The report had been considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 20 July and by the Executive on 29 August 2006.  The Executive’s response had been given further consideration by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 31 August 2006.  Minute Extracts from the above meetings together with the report of the Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services (OS.10/06) containing the final report on the Subject Review had been circulated to all Members of the Council.  

Councillor Boaden moved and it was seconded and AGREED that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s final report and recommendations on the Subject Review of Anti-Social Behaviour as contained in Report OS.10/06 be endorsed and agreed.

C.165/06
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson having declared a personal and prejudicial interest left the meeting during consideration of the following item of business.

C.166/06
INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL

(i)
Recommendations referred from Council on 18 July 2006
Pursuant to Minute C.136/06 consideration was given to a report of the Head of Personnel and Development Services (PPP.38/06) with regards to a number of recommendations from the Independent Remuneration Panel which had been considered by Council on 18 July 2006 and referred back to the Panel for further consideration.  The Panel had given further consideration to their recommendations and Councillor Mrs Geddes moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the recommendations of the Panel as set out in PPP.38/06.

Following some discussion and voting thereon it was:

RESOLVED – (1) That Council approve the amended Terms of Reference and Standing Orders for the Independent Remuneration Panel as set out in report PPP.38/06.

(2) That Council approve the proposed Terms of Office for Panel Members as set out in report PPP.38/06.

(3) That Council approve the payment of an annual allowance to the Chair and Independent Remuneration Panel Members at the rates shown in report PPP.38/06 and that inflationary increases be applied as appropriate.

(4) That Council approve payment of a Special Responsibility Allowance to the Chair of the Audit Committee at a rate currently of £4,107 per annum.

(5) Council note that all Member Allowances will be subject to a full review by September 2007.

(6) That Council note that the Independent Remuneration Panel will make recommendations to Council regarding their eligibility to join the Local Government Pension Scheme in 2007/08.

(7) That Council note that an additional panel member appointment will be recommended to Council in September.

(ii)
Further recommendations arising from meeting of Independent 


Remuneration Panel 8 August 2006
Consideration was given to a report of the Head of Personnel and Development (PPP.39/06) regarding the appointment of an additional member of the Independent Remuneration Panel and recommendations as to whether elected members should be eligible to join the Local Government Pension Scheme during 2007/08.

Councillor Mrs Geddes moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the following recommendations of the Panel.

1.
That the Council agree the appointment of Mr David Edwards to the Independent Remuneration Panel.

2.
That the Council be requested to note that the Independent Remuneration Panel decided not to recommend entrance by Councillors to the Local Government Pension Scheme from 2007/08 and that this will be reconsidered for 2008/09.

Following voting thereon the motion of Councillor Mrs Geddes and the recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel as set out above were AGREED.

C.167/06
CUMBRIA SCHOOL ORGANISATION REVIEW – 


CONSULTATION PLANNING 11-19 EDUCATION FOR THE


CARLISLE AREA

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive circulated report CE.18/06 which updated the Council on the progress of the Cumbria School Organisation Review and the consultations on that Review which were taking place in the Carlisle area.

The report set out ways in which Elected Members could be involved in the consultation process and advised that the final date for the submission of comments was Friday, 15 September 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Council note the progress of the Cumbria School Organisation Review and the format and process of the consultation for the Review of 11-19 education in the Carlisle area.

C.168/06
COMMUNICATIONS

There were no further communications which the Mayor wished to bring to the attention of the Council.

(The meeting ended at 10.00 pm)
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